
 

 

California Northern Coastal Area of Alcoholics Anonymous 

CNCA COMMENTS  

 
Chair’s Preview 

 
 At our May Area Committee Meeting (ACM), we passed two housekeeping motions, one 
each from the Archives and Web committees, regarding attendance at the annual national AA work-
shops pertinent to their service work. Per previous regular motions, we always budget to send a 
member to these events, but we still do a housekeeping motion each year as a formality in case our 
financial situation has changed since the time the budget was prepared. This way we keep it simple 
yet transparent.  Next month, Bridging the Gap (BTG) will make a similar housekeeping motion re-
garding travel to their annual workshop, as well as one to fund the annual CNCA BTG Forum.  
 
Also at our May ACM, we had the following presentation of new business from the Hispanic Wom-
en’s Workshop Host Committee: “That CNCA, as host Area, contribute no less than $1200 and no 
more than $2000 to the 3rd Annual Hispanic Women’s Workshop to be held December 1, 2018 in 
San Francisco.”  We will have discussion on this motion in June.   
 
In addition to continuing with our old and new business, it is highly likely that our June agenda will 
include the introduction of a motion based on the recommendations in the thoughtful report present-
ed by the Ad Hoc Committee on Technology.   
 
And, if time permits, we will open up the floor to feedback on two new discussion topics: 

1. Guidance for the General Service Board: Should a legal remedy ever be initiated by AA? 
2.    How much is too much money in our CNCA checking account? 
 
The first topic stems from questions raised by the two General Service Conference presentations our 
Delegate shared with us on “Fiduciary Responsibilities and Intellectual Property” (David N.) and 
“Protecting the Integrity of A.A.’s Message in Our Literature” (David R.).  These were provided to all 
the DCMCs in English. Spanish translation is still pending (and possibly not available until the Final 
Conference Report comes out).  Please review the reports if you can, as this should be a lively con-
versation.  The second question comes from our Finance Committee and also promises to generate 
much loving discussion.   
 
It’s always a pleasure to see you on the 4

th
 Saturday in Petaluma!  

 
Jennifer B, Area Chair 

A.A. Confidential—June 2018 

www.cnca06.org 
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DELEGATE'S CORNER  June 2018 

The 68
th
 General Service Conference came to a close on April 27

th
. I have returned home 

and started the journey of telling the story of what happened to all of the districts in the California 
Northern Coastal Area. This should keep me busy until the Election Assembly in November. One of 
the things that I find hard to keep up with is the questions that I did not answer during my Dele-
gate’s Reports. For this I need your help. If I promised you an answer and I did not follow up with 
you, please remind me of your question in an email. I have a tendency to write notes while I am 
speaking on whatever paper is close to me, then I lose track of all these pieces of paper. In fact I 
just found one this morning. So I need help here. I want to answer your questions. 

I know how important it is to get the information about the conference out to the fellowship. 
Try as we may, communication is not always perfect. But one of the beautiful things about our way 
of life is when we make a mistake we can promptly admit it and make amends and move on. This 
has been the greatest gift I have received from service. I am not expected to be perfect. I can be 
myself, so wonderfully flawed by the disease of alcoholism, and still be accepted because there is a 
10

th
 step. I can clean up the messes I make as I go along. But as with everything else in Alcoholics 

Anonymous, I have learned that I don’t do this alone. I need those who point out my failings, wheth-
er lovingly or not so lovingly, and I get the opportunity to look and see if there is any truth to them. 
As Bill points out in the Service Manual, if there is even a little bit of truth to it, we say thank you, 
correct the error and move on. Yes, we say thank you to our critics.  That is the second blessing to 
this. I don’t have to fear what people think of me. If there is truth to it, I can grow from it. If there is 
no truth to it, I do not have to be offended. But I always hope I will be open to looking. I pray to keep 
an open mind and an open heart.  

I woke up Tuesday morning and noticed I had a less than loving attitude that day. When I had 
a few minutes of quiet time to examine that attitude, I found that I had a fixed idea of what I thought 
was happening and I would have proceeded with that fixed idea had I not been uncomfortable to 
begin with. My discomfort comes when I have a less than loving attitude towards others. That just 
doesn’t sit well any more. The answer was to open my mind to other possibilities, to see things from 
another perspective.  Thank you, General Service, for this wonderful gift. Thank you for this won-
derful experience of service. 

Thank you for letting me be of service to Alcoholics Anonymous, 
Joann L 
Panel 67 CNCA 06 Delegate 
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AREA COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES FOR MAY 2018 

The monthly committee meeting of CNCA was held May 
26, 2018 at the Petaluma Community Center. Jennifer B 
opened the meeting at 12:30, followed by the Serenity 
Prayer. The AA Preamble was read by Sonia H (District 
07). Marisol A-D (District 03) read Tradition 5 and Rich-
ard K (District 90) read Concept 5. There were 4 past 
Delegates present: Diane O (Panel 35), Doug G (Panel 
53), Sharon A (Panel 57), and David N (Panel 59). David 
N currently serves as a General Service Trustee, and 
Doug G serves as an appointed committee member of 
the Trustee’s Literature committee. There were 6 GSRs 
present and 1 new alternate DCM present. The April 
2017 minutes and financial report were accepted as 
posted on the CNCA website. Birthdays: 128/5. 

Registered attendance: Voting (57) / Non-voting (36) 

Officer Reports 

Delegate – Joann L: A Class A (non-alcoholic) Trustee 
is needed to replace David M, who will be rotating out. It 
is the Fellowship who comes into contact with friends of 
AA who might have the qualifications to serve on the 
Board. I have been told that the digital Conference Re-
port will be available in the summer. Five Districts have 
yet to schedule a Delegate’s report; dates are available 
in the summer and fall. 

Alternate Delegate – Teddy B-W: The purpose of the 
workshop on Legal, Tax, and Insurance Considerations 
for AA Groups is to provide groups and service commit-
tees with information that will inform their group con-
sciences about what structure (or lack of structure) 
works for them. The content will be provided by experts 
in that field, but will be presented through the AA lens 
and in the AA context. 

Chair – Jennifer B: We still need suggestions for the 
workshops at our Summer Assembly; suggestions are 
due by the June ACM. We had a busy morning today, 
and there is still much to come, including the final report 
back from the ad-hoc committee on the technology 
needs of the Area. The ad-hoc committee examining our 
newsletters will now begin meeting and report back 
monthly starting in June. 

Treasurer – Chris H: As of today, we have $26,300 in 
our checking account (used for operating expenses) and 
$11,140 in our savings account (which represents our 
prudent reserve). We had budgeted approximately 
$11,800 in contributions and received $14,000. We had 
budgeted $25,000 in expenses, and spent $12,600. 

Registrar – Laura W: I have completed the process of 
restructuring our new database. This has allowed us to 
create a more effective way of organizing the infor-
mation. The GSO Records department will be restructur-
ing their database, and their system will be running soon. 

Recording Secretary – Eric L: The Motions Book 
transcription project is ahead of schedule. About 10 per-
cent of the 200-plus page document has been tran-
scribed, and members from across our Area are hard at 
work typing up our history so that it can be preserved. 

Assembly Coordinator – Erica G: Though the Dele-
gate’s report recorder forgot to leave copies of pre-paid 
CDs when he left, the issue has been straightened out, 
and he mailed out the CDs to people who purchased 
them. If anyone else informs you that they forgot their 
CDs, please direct them to me. Bidding for next year’s 
Pre-Conference Assembly remains open; the assembly 
is 10 months away, which is plenty of time to find a facili-
ty, put together a bid and plan. 

Literature/Grapevine/La Viña – Miguel H: Subscrip-
tions to Box 4-5-9 are available online; the most recent 
issue has an excellent article about how our literature 
creates unity. I also want to express my gratitude to all 
who attended the workshop on the Comentarios this 
morning. We heard about the importance of maintaining 
spiritual parity between our English- and Spanish-
language newsletters and about the work required to put 
together a bid, to translate the content, and to put togeth-
er the layout, print the newsletter and mail it out. 

District Reports 

District 01 (Monterey) – Susan G: Our annual Des-
sert with the Delegate night is scheduled in July. At our 
May meeting, we discussed the fifth edition motion. 

District 02 (Salinas/San Benito) – Eliyah H: We 
have started planning our Gratitude dinner, and we con-
tinue discussing our prudent reserve (last month, I inac-
curately reported we would maintain our prudent reserve 
at its current level). We have a robust and sound finan-
cial picture and are well-positioned to serve our District. 

District 03 (Santa Cruz) – Murias O: We discussed 
the decreased rate of group contributions to the District. 
A potluck next month will feature the Delegate’s report. 

District 04 (Santa Clara North) – Jacob S: Things 
are going well in the district.  

District 40 (Santa Clara South) – Coree H: A mo-
tion to accept digital contributions via Venmo (a digital 
currency exchanging app) was presented at the District. 

District 05 (San Mateo) – Colleen G: A motion to 
disburse $2000 to the General Service Board passed. 
Our Unity Day will be in June; flyers are available. 
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AREA COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES (Cont.)  

District 06 (San Francisco) – Dennis H: Our meet-
ing, held before the Post Conference Assembly, fo-
cused on the meditation literature proposal and the fifth 
edition motion. 

District 07 (Alameda North) – Patrick C: We dis-
cussed several motions, including one to create a pam-
phlet for the transgender community. 

District 70 (Alameda South) – Don Z: We will hold 
our Delegate’s Night this coming Monday, which will 
include the Delegate’s report; at that meeting, we will 
also be voting on whether to merge efforts between the 
District 70 and District 07 BTG committees. 

District 08 (Contra Costa) – Don L: We are discuss-
ing motions to purchase a one-year web-conferencing 
membership and to reduce the District’s prudent re-
serve, as well as how a Finance committee could serve 
our GSRs, groups and the District. 

District 09 (Solano South) – Claudia K: Thank you 
for entrusting us to host the Post-Conference Assembly. 
We now shift to focusing on the actions needed from 
our District inventory, and we are preparing for our Del-
egate’s report in September. Interim elections at our 
May meeting filled three positions, including the Alter-
nate DCMC role. 

District 90 (Solano North) – Tony W: District Offic-
ers are updating our guidelines to reflect what we al-
ready actually do, as well as perhaps change a few 
things. Our 40th Anniversary Supernova Extravaganza 
Unity Day thingie is scheduled for September 29. 

District 10 (Marin) – Cathy P: We are discussing 
whether to continue holding sub-district meetings before 
the monthly business meeting, and we are considering 
renting a large van to encourage attendance at the 
Summer Assembly. 

District 11 (Napa) – Jeff D: Our Unity Day is in June. 
A motion to time reports was tabled again, and our 
Meeting in a Pocket project is moving ahead, with con-
tent now finalized and a target publication date in June. 

District 12 (Sonoma) – Robert F: We heard a won-
derful presentation regarding Tradition 4. We discussed 
motions about contributing to the Hispanic Women’s 
Workshop and for providing scholarships to the Region-
al Forum. 

District 13 (Lake) – Mary Ellen R: We have been 
discussing whether to bid to host an Assembly next 
panel. Our fairly new LKYPAA meeting is doing well, 
with a diverse crowd of between 30 and 75 in attend-
ance. 

District 14 (Mendocino) – Connie P: Our Unity Day 

is scheduled June 16 in Willits, and a group in Fort 
Bragg on the Mendocino coast is hosting a chili cook-off 
in July. 

District 15 (Humboldt/Del Norte) – Devin P: We 
have moved the Officer’s meeting online on a month-by-
month basis to give us an extra half-hour prior to the 
regular District meeting. Last month, we held a brief 
Concept study, which was met with rave review(s). 

District 16 (Spanish Central) – Francisco R: Our 
anniversary will be in July; we have not finalized a loca-
tion, and hope to have information available soon. 

District 17 (Spanish South) – Mario S: We dis-
cussed the Foro Hispano. We also heard our Delegate’s 
report, and we are looking forward to celebrating our 
anniversary in June. 

District 18 (Spanish North) – Hector C: A priest in 
Fortuna contacted us asking for help starting a Spanish-
speaking meeting. We will celebrate our District anniver-
sary in August. 

District 19 (Spanish South South) – Magdaleno O: 
We are looking forward to celebrating our anniversary in 
June, with workshops on the history of the Traditions in 
Spanish, the Big Book as a tool, and the need for the 
Conference. 

District 20 (Spanish East) – Javier L: We will hold 
the next Inter-District meeting in July in Pittsburg. Invita-
tions will be ready by the next meeting.  

Area Sub-Committees and Sharing Sessions 

Archives – Richard W: Today, we elected the person 
we would send to the National AA Archives Workshop 
using the Third Legacy procedure that went to the hat. 
We also discussed motions regarding digital storage 
and a scanner. 

Bridging the Gap – Kelly H: This month, your BTG 
committees gave eight presentations and handled 27 
requests for contact. We also received six letters. Next 
month, we will introduce motions to fund the BTG Fo-
rum and travel to the National BTG Workshop Week-
end. 

Bridging the Gap, PI /CPC, H&I Joint Committee 
Meeting – Kelly H and Teddy B-W: Our usual meet-
ing was turned over to the joint communication meeting 
of our 12th Step service committees. More than 50 
members from Northern California H&I and CNCA’s and 
CNIA’s BTG and PI/CPC committees discussed the 
work we do, how it overlaps, and how we can clarify and 
coordinate our service eff- 
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AREA COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES (Cont.) 

orts. We have a lot of great service literature to share 
with one another, and we hope to familiarize ourselves 
with the other committees’ guidelines. 

PI/CPC – Teddy B-W: The Conference voted to develop 
a page on LinkedIn to make it easier for professionals to 
find accurate information about AA. Changes to several 
CPC pamphlets also passed, which offer helpful infor-
mation to professionals who come into contact with 
those currently serving in the Armed Forces and military 
veterans. Changes to the CPC workbook are also in the 
works.  

Finance – Claudia N: We reviewed the budget and 
discussed the housekeeping motion for Archives and 
the new business presentation regarding the Hispanic 
Women’s Workshop. Budget worksheets were distribut-
ed and are due back by the Summer Assembly. 

Website – Kendra A: We continue working on the new 
Drupal website and on our guidelines. 

Interpretation and Translation – Michael Q: CD 
copies of the Delegate’s report are available in English 
and Spanish, and a DVD of the Delegate’s report is 
available in American Sign Language. Today, we dis-
cussed presenting a motion to compensate our transla-
tors for the expanding hours of English to Spanish trans-
lation, and we discussed providing assisted listening at 
the Pacific Regional Forum. 

CNCA Comments – Rafael R: 876 copies of the Com-
ments were sent via bulk mail, and 89 were sent first 
class. 

Comentarios de CNCA – Eric Harrison: At our lick 
and stick, four volunteers showed up and worked faster 
than the printer. Today, I attended the Comentarios 
workshop to find out how to better encourage District 
participation. 

DCM Sharing Session – Jacqueline P: We heard a 
presentation on using the Delegate’s report to inspire 
and inform GSRs and members. People shared about 
being enthusiastic, making brief reports, and linking the 
report to the spiritual principles of the Steps, Tradition 
and Concepts. 

Accessibilities – Carolyn M: We discussed the option 
to create a committee rather than sharing session. 
Things a committee could do include helping members 
at Assemblies with accessing the microphones, parking 
and accommodations. We will continue reviewing the 
Motions Book to see how other committees were 
formed. 

Literature/Grapevine/La Viña – Miguel H: We dis-
cussed Conference actions regarding literature, Grape-
vine and La Viña. 

NCCAA –Robert G: The next NCCAA will be in Modes-
to in June. Flyers are available. NCCAA is an all-service 
conference with multiple panels from service entities. 

H&I – Karen B: Our general committee meeting will be 
in Modesto the same weekend as NCCAA. Thank you 
for your support of H&I; the money we receive from the 
pink cans provides vital literature to the confined alco-
holic. 

La Viña 22nd Anniversary – Juan Manuel H: We 
continue collecting registrations for the event, and we 
count on the support of DCMs and GSRs to inform the 
groups about the magazine and its anniversary. 

Hispanic Women’s Workshop – Maria Luisa S and 
Emma M: Several Areas are sending liaisons, and we 
will be contacting other Areas to send liaisons to our 
planning meeting on August 4. 

2018 Pacific Regional Forum – Doug G: The Region-
al Forum is 104 days away. Nearly 400 people have 
signed up to be notified when registration opens on July 
9. 

Foro Hispano – Jose G: We reviewed guidelines pro-
vided by neighboring Areas for this event, which has 
been held for many years. Our next planning meeting is 
in June. 

Housekeeping Motions 

That CNCA fund one member of the Area Archives 
committee to attend the 22nd Annual National AA Ar-
chives Workshop in Lombard, IL September 28-30, 
2018 at a cost not to exceed $1400. – presented by the 
Archives committee 

Presentation: This is an annual event, which helps pre-
pare Archivists and other AA members to preserve our 
AA history. The event this year will be in the Chicago 
area, making it slightly more expensive. Funding for this 
event is already budgeted. 

Seeing no objections / Motion passes. 

That CNCA fund one member of the Area Web commit-
tee to attend the National AA Technology Workshop in 
Round Rock, TX September 14-16, 2018 at a cost not to 
exceed $1200. – presented by the Web committee 

Presentation: We have been sending a member of the 
committee to the workshop for several years. The focus 
is on how we implement technology in AA. Funding for 
this event is already budgeted. 

Seeing no objections / Motion passes. 
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CNCA MOTIONS JUNE 2018 

Area Committee: 
Assembly Bids:   
Housekeeping Motions: 
Guidelines: 
Presentation of New Business:  
Old Business at Area Committee Meeting: 

“That CNCA amend Motion 1008-3 from ‘provide 
professional simultaneous Spanish/English inter-
pretation at Assemblies…’ to read ‘provide profes-
sional quality simultaneous Spanish/English inter-
pretation at Assemblies…’” —Interpretation & 
Translation Committee 

New Business at Area Committee Meeting:  
“That CNCA, as host Area, contribute no less than 
$1200 and no more than $2000 to the 3rd Annual 
Hispanic Women’s Workshop to be held December 
1, 2018 in San Francisco.”   —Hispanic Women’s 
Workshop Host Committee 

Discussion topics:  
Guidance for the General Service Board: Should a 

legal remedy ever be initiated by AA? 
How much is too much money in our CNCA check-
ing account? 

Area Assembly Motions: 
Redistricting Requests:  
Presentation of New Business at Area Assembly: 
Old Business at Area Assembly:  

“That literature be developed sharing experience, 
strength and hope on meditation.”  
—District 90 

“That the Trustees’ Literature Committee add to its 
agenda to consider publishing a Fifth Edition of the 
Big Book, Alcoholics Anonymous, with updated 
stories to more broadly reflect our current fellow-
ship, as well as updates or additions to Appendices 
III and V.”  —District 40 

New Business at the Area Assembly: 

out there, and it would be beneficial to adopt cloud-
based technology. // I am curious as to whether it was 
considered to fold this proposed Technology committee 
into the Web committee. // Technology can help with 
unity because it reduces miscommunication. // This 
report supports the creation of something that could 
help many people. // I am curious as to whether other 
Areas were approached regarding this topic. (Answer: 
No.) // The Web, to me, is a sub-portion of technolo-
gy. // Would web development be a part of the critical 
tools turned over to professionals? (Answer: As a com-
mittee, we did not determine what would be mission 
critical.) // Times are changing, and technology is here 
and there is no way of getting around it. With change, 
there is always fear. But I do support this. // Training 
can help ease the accessibility issues to make partici-
pation possible. // What role would professionals play? 
(Answer: They would set up the tools, handle backups 
and maintenance, and our interactions would be mini-
mal. Trusted servants would remain in charge of the 
information.) // To store everything in our Archives on 
the Cloud, it would cost approximately $440 per month 
(on the high end). // There are issues we have experi-
enced in our District. Currently, only a few people are 
available for a position because of the skills required. If 
the Area provided training, that would be helpful. 

What’s On Your Mind? 

To send money to the Hispanic Women’s Workshop, 

see the treasurer, Elvia P. // Our public relations policy 
(outside AA) is about attraction, not promotion. But an-
nouncing an event within AA is not a violation of our 
Traditions. // One group in our District adopted a sub-
committee of our host committee for the Post-
Conference Assembly, which made the job so much 
easier. // I read an article in Box 4-5-9 which mentioned 
the spirit of rotation. I expected more participation at the 
Comentarios workshop from our Spanish-speaking Dis-
tricts. // Two housekeeping motions to spend money 
happened today because they were already in our 
budget. // The Pacific Regional Forum will be held in 
September in San Jose. We are looking for hotel greet-
ers for one hour shifts. 

The meeting was closed at 3:35 pm with the Responsi-
bility Statement. 

Submitted with a Lot of Enthusiasm, 

Eric L 

CNCA Panel 67 Recording Secretary 

AREA COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES (Cont.) 
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Balance Sheet April 2018 

California Northern Coastal Area 

Statement of Financial Position 

As of April 30, 2018 

Total 

ASSETS 

   Current Assets 

 Bank Accounts 

 Operating Funds - Checking 25,118.00 

    Prudent Reserve - Savings 11,140.09 

 Total Bank Accounts $  36,258.09 

 Other Current Assets 

    Assembly Deposits 3,390.00 

    Undeposited Funds 349.72 

 Total Other Current Assets $  3,739.72 

   Total Current Assets $  39,997.81 

TOTAL ASSETS $  39,997.81 

LIABILITIES AND EQUITY 

   Liabilities 

   Total Liabilities 

   Equity 

 Operating Funds ~ Adjusted 35,525.55 

 Prudent Reserve ~ Savings 10,117.90 

 Net Revenue -5,645.64

   Total Equity $  39,997.81 

TOTAL LIABILITIES AND EQUITY $  39,997.81 
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 Expense Report  March 2018  
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2018 POST-CONFERENCE ASSEMBLY MEETING MINUTES 

The Post-Conference Assembly Business meeting of 
CNCA was held May 12, 2018 at the Solano County 
Fairgrounds in Vallejo, California. Jennifer B opened the 
meeting at 9:30, followed by the Serenity Prayer. The AA 
Preamble was read by Jon H (District 10). Barbara Z 
(District 04) read the 12 Traditions in English and Justo T 
(District 18) read the 12 Traditions in Spanish. There 
were eight past Delegates present: Diane O (Panel 35), 
Bob D (Panel 36, Area 28), Woody R (Panel 50, Area 
07), Doug G (Panel 53), Sharon A (Panel 57), Jim F 
(Panel 59, Area 38), and Ken M (Panel 61), and Ray-
mundo L (Panel 65). Doug G currently serves as an ap-
pointed committee member of the Trustee’s Literature 
committee. The minutes from the 2018 Pre-Conference 
Assembly were accepted as printed in the CNCA Com-
ments. 

Registered attendance: Voting (227) / Non-voting (84) 

Officer Reports 

Delegate – Joann L: I do not have a lot to say this 
morning because I will tell you more this afternoon. Right 
now, 14 of 23 Delegate Reports are scheduled, so 
please see me to schedule one if you have not already 
done so. 

Alternate Delegate – Teddy B-W: Earlier this panel, 
we discussed whether there was a need for a workshop 
on the topics of non-profit status and tax ID numbers for 
groups and Districts. We heard clearly that there was, 
so, as a result, the Area will be presenting a workshop 
on August 26 after the regular ACM in Petaluma. The 
workshop is designed for groups and service committees 
to get good information to decide which structure (or lack 
of structure) is best suited for them. It will answer ques-
tions about our legal responsibilities, personal liability, 
non-profit status, Traditions, and cost. 

Chair – Jennifer B: I think all assemblies are fun, but 
the one everyone calls the ‘fun assembly’ is our Summer 
Assembly this August. We will have our usual business 
meeting in the morning, but then we break out into small-
er groups for workshops in the afternoon. And the ideas 
for those workshops come from all of you. What do you 
want to talk and learn about? Past topics have included 
Concepts, Service Sponsorship, Technology, Humor in 
Service, Safety, Traditions, and so much more. Please 
submit ideas on topics to me or any Area Officer by June 
23. 

Treasurer – Chris H: As of today, we have $29,000 in 
our checking account (used for operating expenses) and 
$11,140 in our savings account (representing our pru-
dent reserve). Year to date, we received $47,800 in con-
tributions and spent $53,400. Please thank your groups 
for their continued contributions. 

Registrar – Laura W: We transitioned our Area data-
base to new software. Although this has been a long 
process, it has allowed us to create a more effective way 
of organizing the information. The GSO Records depart-
ment will be restructuring their database, and their new 
system will most likely be available by the end of this 
year. 

Recording Secretary – Eric L: Forty people signed 
up to participate in the Motions Book transcription pro-
ject. By doing this, we hope to ensure that our history 
remains available, because the current file compiling all 
of our Area’s motions and discussions operates on out-
dated software. Members from every English-speaking 
District in our Area and from two of the Spanish-
speaking Districts are participating. By this fall, our Mo-
tions Book will be stored on current software, and a new 
volume of the Motions Book, which will include this cur-
rent panel, will be available in early 2019. 

Assembly Coordinator – Erica G: We will hold our 
Summer Assembly on August 11 at the Fortuna River 
Lodge. There are save the date flyers with hotel infor-
mation (including hotels offering group rates). Hotels fill 
up quickly in the summer, so please make plans soon. 
There are several assemblies available for bidding right 
now, including the Pre-Conference Assembly next April. 
Hosting is a great opportunity to increase unity, participa-
tion and enthusiasm locally. 

Literature/Grapevine/La Viña – Miguel H: The 
Grapevine subscription challenge is ongoing, with one 
prize being a special edition of the magazine featuring 
stories from the winning Area. The Grapevine YouTube 
channel is available online. And the Grapevine is seek-
ing story submissions; more information is available 
online. 

Area Standing Committees and Sub-Committees 

Archives – Richard W: I would like to thank the groups 
for all of your support; your contributions and participa-
tion makes preserving the history of CNCA possible. 
Your Area Archives committee just had a wonderful 
workday on May 5, with an impromptu potluck that was 
so much fun. We have been working on several projects 
at the repository in Walnut Creek, and there is plenty we 
could use help with. Our next workday and quarterly 
training will be held June 9. 

Bridging the Gap – Kelly H: Area and District BTG 
committees continue to extend the hand of AA in treat-
ment centers, jails and detox facilities. We have started 
reviewing officer job descriptions, and in the next few 
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months, we will elect a representative to attend the 
BTGWW in Denver in September. We will also choose 
the location and speakers for our 13th annual CNCA BTG 
Forum  

Finance – Claudia N: We will be sending out to each 
Committee Chair the expense worksheet to start the 
process of the budget for 2019. If I took the total cost of 
the assembly today and divided it by the expected at-
tendees, the cost would be between $20 and $23 per 
person. We are spending the rest of this panel reviewing 
our website verbiage, updating our current expense re-
imbursement guidelines, and, of course, working on the 
budget for 2019. 

PI/CPC – Teddy B-W: We get to staff the AA presence 
at national conventions of professionals in our Area, and, 
should you not be able to attend the Summer Assembly 
in Fortuna, I have a service opportunity for you – at the 
annual convention of the American Psychological Asso-
ciation in San Francisco. This month, our Area PI/CPC 
committee meeting on May 26 is being dedicated to a 
joint meeting between BTG, H&I, and PI/CPC for CNCA 
and CNIA. We will be talking about the scope of our ser-
vices and how they overlap to ensure that the hand of 
AA is always there for the still-suffering alcoholic. 

Website – Robert E: We are using all of our technology 
today, including the Hot Spot, the projector and Zoom. 
We also continue working on the new Drupal website 
and on our committee guidelines. 

Interpretation and Translation – Michael Q: We 
welcome our interpreters, Mateo and Molly. English to 
Spanish and Spanish to English interpretation is availa-
ble on FM channel 99.3. We also provide Assisted Lis-
tening on channel 104.3. We have a limited supply of 
radios available to loan for those who need them. 

2018 Pacific Regional Forum– Doug G: We are 118 
days from the Forum, which will be held in San Jose in 
September. I met with GSO staff during the Conference, 
and they have been impressed with our work so far. We 
discussed translation equipment and food/coffee conces-
sions. We have close to 400 people on the notification 
list, and our Attraction and Outreach committee has 
started establishing liaisons in other Areas, Intergroups 
and YPAAs. 

Hispanic Women’s Workshop – Maria Luisa S, Emma 
M and Elvia P: The goal of this workshop is to carry the 
message of AA to the Spanish-speaking woman. The 
workshop will be held December 1 in San Francisco. We 
have formed a committee and are meeting prior to the 
ACM. Tomorrow, we are also meeting in San Rafael to 
choose the logo and theme of the workshop this year. 
We are also seeking out help with Skype broadcasting, 

and people are able to make contributions for the work-
shop. 

Area Business 

Old Business: 

That literature be developed sharing experience, 
strength and hope on meditation. – presented by District 
90 

Discussion: My group had reservations initially, but after 
more discussion, people wanted literature (ideally a 
book) that focuses on prayer and meditation. // Anything 
that is helpful to people as they seek out a Higher Power 
is beneficial. // A pamphlet would be preferable because 
it would be free. // This could make meditation more ac-
cessible to those with no experience with meditation. 
However, additional literature may just sit on the rack or 
fall short of our expectations. // Though the majority felt 
there is too much literature already, the minority was 
passionate that they were introduced to meditation in 
sobriety – and that this was a much-needed request. // A 
lot of members have found meditation helpful, and they 
want extra support. At our annual retreat, we practice 
meditation. We would prefer a pamphlet or book sharing 
experience rather than any literature that were to be in-
structive. // My group was totally opposed, which was a 
surprise to me. We are experts on alcoholism, not on 
meditation, and there is tons of literature available al-
ready about meditation. // Enough information is already 
available, and there are enough pamphlets already. // 
We have enough literature that people do not read. This 
would be a waste of money. Information about this is 
already available in La Viña. // Meditation is an instru-
mental part of our program. // We are not an authority on 
meditation, and this would narrow the spiritual openness 
of AA. Meditation is a personal thing. // When we focus 
on one specific thing, we may be ignoring our primary 
purpose. We would be providing information not specific 
to what we know – recovery from alcoholism. // There 
are so many opinions on mediation in AA. Most AA 
members never meditate, give up on meditation or medi-
tate rarely. Information could help with the day-to-day 
frustration associated with meditation. Currently, outside 
literature is necessary because there is so little infor-
mation in our own literature. // Meditation is an individual 
journey. Our literature is too instructive regarding prayer, 
and I would hate for us to do the same with meditation. // 
Meditation has changed since 1935, and the little infor-
mation available in the Big Book is not enough. // A pam-
phlet reinforces the value of meditation. // If people 
shared their experience, strength and hope, that would 
be wonderful. I would not want literature that tells us how 
to meditate. Meditation changed my sobriety, and I want 
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to share with others how it changed me and how it 
changes us. // One of the Agenda Topics states that the 
Grapevine will publish a book on meditation (and pray-
er). // I use meditation to recharge. I will go meditate 
now. // I have never read anything in our literature that 
claims we are experts. I have seen people share their 
experience, strength and hope. Meat room meditation 
worked for me. Literature costs money, but literature also 
saves lives. // I am still trying to find ways to meditate. // 
Sharing our tools – to help other people – is a part of our 
program. Sharing stories will help the still-suffering alco-
holic meditate. // I will look up meditation articles in the 
Grapevine. I always want people to do the work for me, 
to put things together, but I can do this myself also. // 
Most newcomers were in favor, and the long-timers were 
opposed. // I went to a meditation meeting. No one gave 
me directions, but I have been given suggestions. I had 
a hard time at the meditation meeting, but I have gotten 
better, and my mind has been quieter. 

Motion remains Old Business at the 2018 Summer 
Assembly. 

New Business: 

That the Trustees’ Literature Committee add to its agen-
da to consider publishing a Fifth Edition of the Big Book, 
Alcoholics Anonymous, with updated stories to more 
broadly reflect our current fellowship, as well as updates 
or additions to Appendices III and V. – presented by Dis-
trict 40 

Discussion: It is time to update the book to better reflect 
our current membership. // This would cost too much. 
The Big Book has served our Fellowship well for so 
many years, and we do not need to do this. // We would 
like to see more diversity, including stories from 
transgender alcoholics, lesbian alcoholics and Asian 
American alcoholics. // This process takes a long time, 
so it is a good idea to start now. If we start now, we 
might have a new edition in 20 years. // We should trust 
this process, and not put restrictions on what the stories 
would be. We must trust our trusted servants, not tell 
them how to do their jobs. // A Fifth Edition would benefit 
newcomers because there would be more diversity in 
new stories. We should also remember that older people 
also can be alcoholic newcomers. // I am excited to 
share with my group that this motion comes from our 
Area. Doing this shows how General Service works. // I 
was involved in General Service during the process dis-
cussing the fourth edition. It was a long process. Just do 
not change any of the commas in Dr. Bob’s story. // If we 
try to put too much into the book, we will have a book 
that is too big. That is why we have other literature. // I 
use the third edition, my sponsees use the fourth, and 
we all go on along. // I hope that new stories reflect the 
experiences of the LGBT community, first-generation 

Americans, immigrants, different faith experiences, Gen-
eration X and Millennials. I also hope it includes stories 
about social media. // We live in interesting times, and 
we might want to consider the text to make sure the 
book is relevant to others. // I got sober when the fourth 
edition was published. The rooms of AA have changed 
quite a bit, so it is time to begin this process. // When 
reading the stories in the back, I identified with every-
body. I came from a different background, but I had the 
same feelings. Alcoholism has nothing to do with being 
gay, white, black, or whatever makes us unique. // It 
should not matter how much things cost, but whether it is 
necessary. But if cost is a concern, it is important to re-
member that the Big Book is our biggest seller, and a 
new edition would probably increase sales. // I look for-
ward to the long discussion about what stories will be 
included and how our Fellowship will be represented. AA 
has changed, it keeps changing, and it is our duty to 
represent that and talk about it. // It is time to begin the 
process of updating our literature, considering the time-
line of previous editions. // This reminds me of how unify-
ing the process to create the fourth edition was. // Do not 
change the commas. When we discovered five commas 
were changed in Dr. Bob’s story, all hell broke loose and 
they were then put back in. // We learn to trust the pro-
cess. This is not a 20-year process (it has been roughly 
20 years between editions). But it is time to start this 
process. // This room is so diverse. Our literature should 
reflect that. // We are in the business of communication, 
and we should be updating our sources. If I see a book 
that has not been edited in 20 years, I doubt the integrity 
of it. // I like the motion the way it is written because I am 
protective of the first 164 pages. But many alcoholics 
believe the core of the program (those first 164 pages) 
need some editing. We should be discussing this as well. 

Motion moved to Old Business at the 2018 Summer 
Assembly. 

Discussion Topic: 

How do you report back to your groups on what hap-
pened at the General Service Conference and/or encour-
age members not in General Service to attend the Dele-
gate’s report in your District? 

Discussion: I make a written report and I discuss this at 
the business meeting. When I talk about it, people might 
look at the written report. // I try to capture the flavor of 
the event and not just the facts. I do give the facts. I like 
to take pictures. I know cameras are not allowed at 
CNCA events, so I bring a phone. I include photos in my 
report because people like pictures. It captures the flavor 
of the experience, with facts. // I take a small amount of 
time to summarize things at meeting level, and then I 
invite people to come to the business meeting to hear 
more. // We have limited information about General Se- 
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rvice in my community. So we are working on sharing 
about the structure of General Service, and about La 
Viña. While there is a lot of apathy, when someone new 
comes to the District, we welcome them and are excited 
to be able to help. // When I first got sober, my sponsor 
told me service work would keep me sober. I love Gen-
eral Service. When it comes to sponsorship, emphasiz-
ing the value of service, of getting out of self, is essen-
tial. // We got tired of people giving long reports, so now 
we ask questions and share briefer reports. At the end of 
the report, when there is time for questions, there is a 
long silence. People might not know what question to 
ask, so we prepare some questions for people. // By 
expressing my love for General Service, I make people 
interested. // State the facts and keep it brief (rather than 
giving too much information or providing extra details). I 
leave my group feeling that I am informed, and that if 
they have questions, they can ask more. // When I share 
at meetings, I talk about service. // I maintain two email 
lists, one of people involved at the District currently and 
one of people who want to stay informed (usually people 
who were involved in General Service in the past). // I 
appreciated getting the Advisory Actions and Additional 
Committee Considerations ahead of time this year. Other 
things that help communicate what happened at the 
Conference include the Intergroup newsletter, which 
gives me a couple of paragraphs to inform people about 
what happened, and Unity Day, which helps people build 
enthusiasm. 

The morning business meeting was closed at 11:55 am 
with the Responsibility Statement. 

What’s On Your Mind? (Afternoon) 

I am collecting group histories from atheist/agnostic 
groups and meetings. // Hearing a Delegate’s report 
brings back memories. This was a very productive Con-
ference. // You can sign up to get notifications about 
registration for the Pacific Regional Forum. // I went to 
my first Delegate’s report when Diane W was Delegate. 
Then I heard Nancy H. The ones that stick with me are 
the ones with drama. I like to hear this because I know it 
will be OK. Avoidance of pain is what I tried to do, and it 
did not work. So I am glad to hear this. // This was the 
first time I heard a Delegate’s report. I expected not to 
understand most of it, but I understood. I took notes and 
I am excited for the opportunity to share with my group. I 
got emotional when you talked about Stepping Stones. I 
also want to thank whoever made the playlist for the 
music today. It was phenomenal. // I don’t like things like 
taxes or words like insurance, but now that I am sober, I 
know that these are things I must consider so that I am 
responsible. // The manuscript sold for $2.4 million to the 
owner of the Indianapolis Colts. It appears he wants to 
keep the manuscript on display at the General Service 

Office, and it will travel the rest of the year. I hope that 
the General Service Office would refuse his offer. It has 
no archival value to us. We should also not be responsi-
ble for displaying it. // Opportunities for being in service 
at the Regional Forum are available. // The International 
Secular Conference of AA will be held in Toronto in Au-
gust. Also, a play, written by AA members and per-
formed by AA members, is available to be performed. // 
Hearing your share and how safety and inclusion were 
considered at the Conference, and hearing the emotions, 
it opens up safety for others. // The Comentarios work-
shop will be held prior to the next ACM at 9 AM, and will 
focus on what this valuable service entails. // Wow! It 
really does work. Slowly. // The Finance committee col-
lected about $1566 in voluntary contributions today. // 
The longer I stay in General Service, the more I realize 
how amazing this is. // The Unity and Service Confer-
ence will be in July. // This has been a tremendous gath-
ering. I have an incredible sense of gratitude and awe for 
this process. // We are excited to host the Summer As-
sembly; save the date flyers are available.// I want to 
know why we did not clap when the red light came on for 
the chant that went past two minutes. // The Hispanic 
Women’s Workshop committee has been meeting prior 
to the ACM each month. Women who want to participate 
can attend, and translation is available. // I want to thank 
all of you for trusting me with interpreting your communi-
cation for the past ten years. 

Grateful for this opportunity, 

Eric L 

CNCA Panel 67 Recording Secretary 
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     2018—Panel 67 

June   23—Area Committee Mtg 
July   28—Area Committee Mtg 
August   11—Summer Assembly,  

      River Lodge, Fortuna, hosted by Dis-
trict 15     

      25—Area Committee Mtg  
September   7-9—Pacific Regional Forum,              

Doubletree by Hilton Hotel,
San Jose, CA
22—Area Committee Mtg

October   27—Area Committee Mtg
November   3—Election Assembly, Robert Liv-

ermore Community Center, Liver-
more, hosted by District 70 

      24—Area Committee Mtg 
December   1-—Spanish Speaking Women’s 

Workshop, ILW Union Hall, 4 Berry 
St., San Francisco  
15—Area Committee Mtg (Note: 3rd   

  Sat) 

  2019—Panel 69 

January 19—Area Committee Mtg (Note: 3rd 
Sat) 

February 23—Area Committee Mtg  
March 1-3—PRAASA, Irvine Marriott, Ir-

vine, CA
23—Area Committee Mtg

April 13,14—Pre Conference Assembly,
tbd
27—Area Committee Mtg
28-May 4—General Service Conf.,

NY 
May   18—Post Conference Assembly, 

Ulatis Community Center, Vacaville 
(Hosted by District 90)    
25—Area Committee Mtg 

June 22—Area Committee Mtg 
July  27—Area Committee Mtg 
August  10—Summer Assembly, tbd  

24—Area Committee Mtg  
September    28—Area Committee Mtg 
October     26—Area Committee Mtg 
November   2—Inventory Assembly, St. Mary’s 

Cathedral, San Francisco (Hosted by 
District 06) 
23—Area Committee Mtg 

December 21—Area Committee Mtg 

 CNCA CALENDAR - PANEL 67 - 69 

2019 Pre-Conference Assembly 
April 13-14 

2019 Post-Conference Assembly 
May 18, Ulatis Community Center, Vacaville 
(Hosted by District 90) 

2019 Summer Assembly 
August 10 

2019 Fall Inventory Assembly 
November 2, St. Mary’s Cathedral, San Francisco 
(Hosted by District 06) 

2020 Pre-Conference Assembly 
April 4-5 

2020 Post-Conference Assembly 
May 16 

2020 Summer Assembly 
August 8 

2020 Fall Election Assembly 
November 14 

Bids have been accepted for all Panel 67 assem-
blies; see CNCA Calendar for dates and locations. 
If your District is considering making a bid for a 
Panel 69 Assembly, please contact the Assembly 
Coordinator Erica G at assemblycoordina-
tor.p67@cnca06.org 

PANEL 69 ASSEMBLY DATES CALENDAR 
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AA Grapevine / La Viña Subscription Information 

AA Grapevine US Rate 

1 Year: Printed $28.97 1 
Year: Digital  $34.97 

1 Year Digital and Print $49.97 Make check 

or money order payable to: 

The Grapevine 

La Viña -- Spanish Magazine 

1 Year (6 issues) 

 Within US Printed $11.97 

2 Years (12 issues) 

Within US Printed $22.00 

Make check or money order payable to: 

La Viña 

CNCA Comments/Comentarios de ACNC Subscription Information 

CNCA Comments Editor 
To contact Christian M. visit the “contact us” tab on 

the www.cnca06.org website  
CNCA Comments Advisor 

To contact Jennifer B. visit the “contact us” tab on 
the www.cnca06.org website  
CNCA Comentarios Editor  

To contact Eric H visit the “contact us” tab on the 
www.cnca06.org website  

CNCA Comentarios Advisor  
To contact Miguel H. visit the “contact us” tab on the 

www.cnca06.org website  

If you are not receiving the Comments/Comentarios 
or have questions about your subscription, please 

contact your District Registrar  

CNCA Comments Subscription Form For a one-
year subscription, make a $6.00 check or money 

order payable to "CNCA" and mail it with this form 
to: 

CNCA Comments PO 
Box 884222 

San Francisco, CA  94188-4222 

Mail to 

Street/PO Box 

City 

State Zip Code 

English Español 

I have spent a lot of time thinking about what 

to share with you about this position. The key part of the 

commitment is that you take the minutes for the Area, 

becoming, in some ways, a historian of what we did, 

how we thought, and why we made the decisions we 

made over the course of two years. You are also re-

sponsible for the Motions Book and have the opportuni-

ty to go on District visits (an average of three a month). 

Skills you may need include: typing, an ability to listen, 

an ability to condense and summarize, and some or-

ganizational skills. This service has been a highlight of 

my sobriety. It is time-consuming (somewhere between 

19 hours and 45 hours a month, depending on District 

visits and Assemblies), and can sometimes feel over-

whelming (Saturday evening after the Pre-Conference 

Assembly has been mind-boggling). But there is a lot of 

support. And the benefits far outweigh any downsides. I 

am intimately familiar with the going-ons of the Area. As 

the person who takes all of the reports and tries to sum-

marize them into a four-page document, I read (and re-

read) all of the reports that are submitted, and I am al-

ways listening. I feel very connected to all of you. So 

thank you. Thank you. Thank you. 

Eric L 
CNCA Panel 67 Recording Secretary 

 Area Officer Job Description     Recording Secretary     June 2018 




